IC 9532

Best Practices for Dust Control in Coal Mining

Second Edition











Centers for Disease Control and Prevention National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health

Information Circular 9532

Best Practices for Dust Control in Coal Mining Second Edition

Jay F. Colinet, Cara N. Halldin, Joseph Schall

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES Centers for Disease Control and Prevention National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health Office of Mine Safety and Health Research Pittsburgh, PA • Spokane, WA

August 2021

This document is in the public domain and may be freely copied or reprinted.

Disclaimer

Mention of any company or product does not constitute endorsement by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH). In addition, citations to websites external to NIOSH do not constitute NIOSH endorsement of the sponsoring organizations or their programs or products. Furthermore, NIOSH is not responsible for the content of these websites. All web addresses referenced in this document were accessible as of the publication date.

Get More Information

Find NIOSH products and get answers to workplace safety and health questions:

1-800-CDC-INFO (1-800-232-4636) | TTY: 1-888-232-6348 CDC/NIOSH INFO: <u>cdc.gov/info</u> | <u>cdc.gov/niosh</u> Monthly NIOSH eNews: <u>cdc.gov/niosh/eNews</u>

Suggested Citation

NIOSH [2021]. Best practices for dust control in coal mining, second edition. By Colinet JF, Halldin CN, Schall J. Pittsburgh PA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2021-119, IC 9532. https://doi.org/10.26616/NIOSHPUB2021119

DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.26616/NIOSHPUB2021119</u>

DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2021-119

August 2021

Front photos by NIOSH. Rear photo by Shutterstock. All photos used by permission as credited. All illustrations by NIOSH unless otherwise noted.

CONTENTS

CONTENTS	iii
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS REPORT	xiv
UNIT OF MEASURE ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS REPORT	xvi
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	xvii
FIRST EDITION	xvii
SECOND EDITION	xvii
INTRODUCTION	1
References for Introduction	5
CHAPTER 1: HEALTH EFFECTS OF OVEREXPOSURE TO RESPIRABLE	
COAL AND SILICA DUST	7
Coal Workers' Pneumoconiosis	7
Silicosis	12
Diagnosis and Treatment of Pneumoconioses	16
Faces of Black Lung Videos and Information Booklet	17
References for Chapter 1	18
CHAPTER 2: SAMPLING TO QUANTIFY RESPIRABLE DUST GENERATION	21
Respirable Dust Samplers Used in Coal Mining	22
Gravimetric Sampler	22
Continuous Personal Dust Monitor	24
Light-scattering Real-time Dust Monitor	26
Field-based Silica Analysis	28
Sampling Strategies	31
References for Chapter 2	37
CHAPTER 3: CONTROLLING RESPIRABLE DUST ON LONGWALL	
MINING SECTIONS	40
Primary Dust Controls	42
Ventilation	42
Water Sprays	42
Controlling Respirable Dust Liberation from Intake Roadways	47
Limiting Outby Support Activities During Production Shifts	48

Water Application	48
Hydroscopic Compounds and Surfactants	48
Controlling Respirable Dust from the Belt Entry	48
Maintaining the Belt	49
Wetting the Coal on the Belt	49
Belt Cleaning with Scrapers and Brushes	49
Wetting Dry Belts	51
Controlling Respirable Dust at the Stageloader-Crusher and in the Headgate Area	51
Fully Enclosing the Stageloader-Crusher	52
Wetting Coal in the Stageloader-Crusher	52
Using a Fan-powered Scrubber at the Stageloader	53
Using a Water-powered Scrubber at the Stageloader	54
Installing a Gob Curtain	55
Repositioning Shearer Operators During Cutout	56
Controlling Shearer-generated Dust	56
Face Ventilation	57
Drum-mounted Water Sprays	57
Bit Maintenance	58
Directional Water Spray Systems	58
Headgate Splitter Arm Positioning	62
Shearer Deflector Plates	63
Ranging Arm Crescent Sprays	64
Lump Breaker Sprays	64
Controlling Shield Dust	65
Top Canopy Sprays	66
Underside Canopy Sprays	66
Increased Air Quantity and Distanced Shield Movement	67
Unidirectional Cutting Sequence	67
Emerging Dust Control Technologies	68
Fan-powered Shearer Scrubber	68
Underside Shield Sprays	70
Foam	71
References for Chapter 3	73

CHAPTER 4: CONTROLLING RESPIRABLE DUST ON CONTINUOUS MINING SECTIONS	78
Section Ventilation	80
Intake Air Dust Control	
Exhausting Face Ventilation	83
Blowing Face Ventilation	
Crosscut Breakthroughs	86
Continuous Miner Dust Control	87
Efficient Cutting	87
Water Sprays	89
Flooded-Bed Scrubbers	
Wetting Agents	
Roof Bolter Dust Control	100
Efficient Drilling and Dust Confinement	100
Dry Vacuum Dust Collector	102
Wet and Mist Drilling	106
Working Downwind of the Continuous Miner	106
Canopy Air Curtain	106
Shuttle Car Dust Control for Blowing Face Ventilation	108
Maintenance of Dust Controls	108
Emerging Control Technologies for Continuous Mining Sections	108
Self-cleaning Nozzles	108
Dry Scrubber	109
Wet Collector Box	
Shuttle Car Canopy Air Curtain	
References for Chapter 4	
CHAPTER 5: CONTROLLING RESPIRABLE DUST AT SURFACE MINES	118
Enclosed Cabs for Equipment Operators	120
Performance Measures	120
Cab Integrity	120
Filtration and Pressurization Systems	122
Filter Selection	125
Air Intake and Discharge Locations	126
Internal Dust Sources	126

CHADTED 4. CONTROLLING DESDIDARLE DUST ON CONTINUOUS

Dust Control for Highwall Drills	127
Dry Dust Collection System	
Wet Drilling	
Haul Road Dust Control	
Road Construction	
Traffic Control	
Water Application	
Chemical Dust Suppressants	
Dust Control at the Primary Dump	
Enclosure of the Primary Dump	
Water Sprays at the Primary Dump	
Activation of Dust Controls	
Stockpile and Preparation Plant Dust Control	
References for Chapter 5	
CHAPTER 6: REDUCING FLOAT COAL DUST DEPOSITION	
Float Dust Sampling	153
Institute of Occupational Medicine (IOM) Sampler	
Float Dust Personal Dust Monitor	
Float Dust Control Technologies	155
Return Entry Flooded Bed Scrubber	
Water Sprays	
Water Curtain on Longwall	
Conveyor Belt Transfer Controls	
References for Chapter 6	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure I.1. Hierarchy of controls approach for reducing workplace hazards	3
Figure 1.1. Whole lung sections of normal lung, simple CWP, and PMF	7
Figure 1.2. ILO Standard Radiographs demonstrating no pneumoconiosis, simple CWP category 2/2, and PMF category C	8
Figure 1.3. Percentage of examined underground coal miners with CWP Category 1 or greater by tenure in mining	9
Figure 1.4. Percentage of underground miners examined in the CWHSP that were found to have PMF	10
Figure 1.5. Percentage of miners filing for federal black lung benefits between 1970 and 2016 that were found to have PMF	11
Figure 1.6. Sections of freeze-dried human lungs with silicosis and PMF	14
Figure 1.7. Percentage of r-type opacities by region and decade from 1980 through 2018.	15
Figure 1.8. Covers of original Faces of Black Lung videos produced by NIOSH	17
Figure 2.1. Miner wearing gravimetric sampler and sampling system components	23
Figure 2.2. PDM3700 sampler, TEOM, and TEOM module removed from PDM	24
Figure 2.3. Information displayed on a PDM3700	25
Figure 2.4. pDR 1000AN sampler and pDR operated with gravimetric samplers in an underground coal mine	27
Figure 2.5. Dust measurements obtained with the pDR near the shearer on a longwall face	28
Figure 2.6. Portable FTIR units used in NIOSH testing: Thermo Fisher, Perkin Elmer, Bruker Optics, and Agilent manufacturers	29
Figure 2.7. Four-piece cassette with filter contained within two center sections and being loaded into an FTIR instrument cradle	30
Figure 2.8. Comparison of results obtained with portable FTIR and P7 silica analysis techniques	31
Figure 2.9. Sampling locations used to isolate dust generated by a continuous miner and sampling package positioned in intake air to the miner	32
Figure 2.10. Mobile sampling used to quantify dust generated by the shearer as it completes a tailgate-to-headgate cut across the longwall face	33
Figure 2.11. NIOSH researcher conducting mobile sampling by tracking the shearer across the face while wearing gravimetric samplers and carrying a pDR and a stationary sampling package hung on shield 10	33
Figure 2.12 Sampling package hung in cab on shuttle car	34
1 15are 2.12. Sumpting puckage hang in eus on shuttle eur	Эт

Figure 2.13. Graph illustrating dust concentrations for different segments of a shuttle car load-haul-dump cycle	35
Figure 2.14. Sampling locations around a surface drill and a gravimetric sampling package positioned near the drill table	36
Figure 3.1. Average respirable dust concentrations calculated from samples collected by MSHA inspectors from 2010 through 2019	40
Figure 3.2. Percentage of MSHA inspector samples analyzed for quartz for the tailgate shearer operator and jacksetter that exceeded 5% quartz	41
Figure 3.3. Effect of water droplet size on particle impingement	43
Figure 3.4. Hollow cone spray nozzle and spray pattern	44
Figure 3.5. Full cone spray nozzle and spray pattern	44
Figure 3.6. Flat fan nozzle and spray pattern	45
Figure 3.7. Solid stream nozzle and spray pattern	45
Figure 3.8. Venturi spray with nozzle mounted in center	46
Figure 3.9. Air atomizing nozzle and flat spray pattern	46
Figure 3.10. Performance of four spray types for capturing airborne respirable dust	47
Figure 3.11. Typical locations of primary and secondary belt scrapers and a photo of a primary belt scraper installed	50
Figure 3.12. Secondary belt scrapers and a rotating brush	50
Figure 3.13. Water sprays and belt wiper, and schematic and photo of v-shaped belt plow used to remove material from the nonconveying side of the belt	51
Figure 3.14. Stageloader-crusher enclosed by mine operator and a new unit offered by a manufacturer	52
Figure 3.15. Illustration showing how coal flows from the face conveyor into the enclosed crusher and stageloader where water sprays wet the coal during transport	53
Figure 3.16. Fan-powered scrubbers with intakes at the crusher discharge and stageloader-to-belt transfer	54
Figure 3.17. High-pressure water-powered scrubber installed on top of crusher	54
Figure 3.18. Airflow leaking through shields into gob, and installation of a gob curtain to increase airflow down the face	55
Figure 3.19. Shearer operator's dust exposure when positioned at the headgate drum and repositioned upwind during the cutout at the headgate	56
Figure 3.20. Dull shearer bit missing carbide insert	58
Figure 3.21. Shearer-clearer directional spray system on longwall shearer	59
Figure 3.22. Venturi sprays mounted on headgate splitter arm	60

Figure 3.23. Flat fan sprays mounted on walkway side of belting on the headgate splitter arm	60
Figure 3.24. Directional spray manifolds mounted on face side of shearer body as viewed from the headgate and tailgate sides of the shearer	61
Figure 3.25. Sprays mounted on tailgate end of shearer body and directed parallel to ranging arm	62
Figure 3.26. Illustrations of splitter arm in a lowered position during the head-to-tail pass and in a raised position during the tail-to-head pass	63
Figure 3.27. The use of deflector plates to enhance the effectiveness of directional water sprays	63
Figure 3.28. Crescent sprays mounted on shearer ranging arms	64
Figure 3.29. Photos illustrating dust confined near face as seen from the tailgate shearer operator's position on a tail-to-head pass and the headgate shearer operator's position on a head-to-tail pass	65
Figure 3.30. Line graph showing that higher dust levels were observed during the head-to-tail pass as a result of shield-generated dust	66
Figure 3.31. Shield sprays located on the underside of the canopy interacting with directional sprays on the shearer, allowing dust to move toward the walkway	67
Figure 3.32. Full-scale shearer model with added scrubber components shown in blue	69
Figure 3.33. Testing shearer scrubber in NIOSH full-scale longwall dust gallery with sampling locations shown on left and scrubber inlet on right	70
Figure 3.34. Testing in full-scale longwall gallery and sampling locations	71
Figure 3.35. Foam generator spraying onto roof and stand used to test dust reduction with three foaming agents	72
Figure 4.1. Photo showing approximately 18 inches of roof rock extracted as part of mining and line graph showing increased respirable dust generation when mining rock	78
Figure 4.2. Percentage of MSHA inspector dust samples analyzed for quartz from continuous miner and roof bolter operators that contained greater than 5% quartz	80
Figure 4.3. Single-split and double-split face ventilation for continuous mining sections	81
Figure 4.4. Schematic of exhaust face ventilation system showing desired operator positioning for cuts taken on the left and right side of the entry	83
Figure 4.5. Schematic of blowing face ventilation system showing desired operator positioning for cuts taken on the left and right side of the entry	85
Figure 4.6. Illustration and line graph demonstrating how crosscut breakthrough into ventilating air short-circuits intake air and results in increased CM operator dust levels	87
Figure 4.7. Illustration showing proper bit design, which can lower dust generation	88

Figure 4.8. Illustration of how respirable dust generation is reduced by under-cutting roof rock and then backing up to extract rock
Figure 4.9. Common spray locations on continuous miners
Figure 4.10. Wet head spray located behind cutting bit and system operating on a continuous miner underground
Figure 4.11. Comparing return dust concentrations with wet head spray systems to original spray systems used at five mines, with key operating conditions listed for each mine
Figure 4.12. Components and layout of a flooded-bed scrubber
Figure 4.13. Forty-layer flat filter panel with mesh material shown. Ten-layer and 30-layer pleated panels with backlighting to show relative difference in filter density
Figure 4.14. Respirable dust reduction and scrubber airflow with different-density filters96
Figure 4.15. Cleaning scrubber filter panel and mist eliminator with a water spray
Figure 4.16. Hydrophobic coal floating on water and sinking with the addition of a wetting agent and a bar chart representing changes in airborne dust capture with wetting agents
Figure 4.17. New and worn tungsten carbide dust hog style bits, polycrystalline diamond dust hog bit, and shank-style bit
Figure 4.18. Components of drill bit sleeve, installed on a drill steel, and bit sleeve raised to roof
Figure 4.19. Components of a dry vacuum dust collection system102
Figure 4.20. Methods to ensure dust collector performance103
Figure 4.21. Dust dropping out of dust box, operator cleaning dust box by hand, and insert used to assist in cleaning of dust box
Figure 4.22. Dust collector bag, bag nozzle, and bag positioned in collector box and filled with dust
Figure 4.23. Schematic illustrating canopy air curtain components and operating principle and being tested at an underground mine
Figure 4.24. Canopy air curtains installed on roof bolters at two underground coal mines107
Figure 4.25. Positioning of dry scrubber to provide filtered air to roof bolter operators and dry scrubber with cover raised to show filters
Figure 4.26. Wet collector box on roof bolter and wetted material in collector box110
Figure 4.27. Canopy air curtain installed on underside of ram car canopy and showing how filtered air is blown down over operator's position, along with a dust sampling package located outside of cab
Figure 5.1. Layout of three-filter system for an enclosed cab field tested by NIOSH122
Figure 5.2. Three-filter cab system with Q denoting air quantities, X and C denoting dust concentrations, and η denoting filter efficiencies

Figure 6.7. Laboratory testing of a water curtain for reducing float dust on a	
longwall face	160
Figure 6.8. Water sprays directed at top of coal stream being discharged from belt	162

LIST OF TABLES

Table I.1. Respirable dust concentrations by occupation in 1968	1
Table I.2. Methodology for controlling respirable dust generation and worker exposure	4
Table 2.1. ACGIH/ISO size distribution definition of respirable dust	21
Table 5.1. Quartz samples collected between August 1, 2014, and December 31, 2019by MSHA inspectors for bulldozer and highwall drill operators	.119
Table 5.2. Comparison of enclosed cab performance measures	120
Table 5.3. Respirable dust sampling results for retrofitted filtration systems for enclosed cabs on mobile surface mining equipment	.121
Table 5.4. Resulting protection factors for changes in enclosed cab model	124
Table 5.5. Summary of control efficiencies for haul road dust suppressants	143
Table 6.1. Summary of float and respirable dust levels for three different mining operations.	.156

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS REPORT

AA	air atomizing
ACGIH	American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists
ASABE	American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers
CDC	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
CFR	Code of Federal Regulations
СМ	continuous miner
CPDM	continuous personal dust monitor
СТ	computed tomography
CWHSP	Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program
CWP	coal workers' pneumoconiosis
DA	designated area
DO	designated occupation
DOL	Department of Labor
DWP	designated work position
DS	dry scrubber
EPA	Environmental Protection Agency
FAST	Field Analysis of Silica Tool
FC	full cone
FF	flat fan
FTIR	Fourier transform infrared
НА	hydraulic atomizing
НС	hollow cone
HDPE	high-density polyethylene
HEPA	high-efficiency particulate air
IARC	International Agency for Research on Cancer
ILO	International Labour Office
IOM	Institute of Occupational Medicine
ISO	International Organization for Standardization

LTA	low-temperature ashing
MMU	mechanized mining unit
MERV	minimum efficiency reporting value
MRE	Mining Research Establishment
MSHA	Mine Safety and Health Administration
NIOSH	National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health
ODO	other designated occupation
PCD	polycrystalline diamond
PDM	personal dust monitor
pDR	personal DataRAM
PEL	permissible exposure limit
PF	protection factor
PPE	personal protective equipment
PVC	polyvinyl chloride
PMF	progressive massive fibrosis
RB	roof bolter
SiO ₂	silicon dioxide
TEOM	tapered-element oscillating microbalance
USBM	U.S. Bureau of Mines
VFD	variable frequency drive

UNIT OF MEASURE ABBREVIATIONS USED IN THIS REPORT

cfm	cubic feet per minute
cm	centimeter
dynes/cm	dynes per centimeter
fpm	feet per minute
gal/yd ²	gallons per yard squared
gpm	gallons per minute
in. wc	inches of water column
lb _f /in ²	pound force per square inch
L/min	liters per minute
$\mu g/m^3$	micrograms per cubic meter of air
μm	micrometers
mg/m ³	milligrams per cubic meter of air
mph	miles per hour
mm	millimeters
psi	pounds per square inch

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

FIRST EDITION

The following individuals are gratefully acknowledged by the lead author for their contributions to the first edition of this handbook, which was published by NIOSH in January 2010, under the same title. Some information provided by these authors was carried over to this second edition.

James P. Rider, Operations Research Analyst (retired), Pittsburgh Mining Research Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Pittsburgh, PA.

Jeffrey M. Listak, Mining Engineer (retired), Pittsburgh Mining Research Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Pittsburgh, PA.

John A. Organiscak, Mining Engineer (retired), Pittsburgh Mining Research Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Pittsburgh, PA.

Anita L. Wolfe, Public Health Advisor (retired), Respiratory Health Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Morgantown, WV.

SECOND EDITION

The authors would like to thank the following from the Pittsburgh Mining Research Division of NIOSH, for reviewing sections of the handbook pertaining to their areas of expertise: Emanuele Cauda, General Engineer; Lauren Chubb, Physical Scientist; and Marcia Harris, General Engineer. The authors would also like to thank Janet Hale, Program Analyst, Respiratory Health Division of NIOSH for providing updated statistics on the prevalence of coal workers' pneumoconiosis and progressive massive fibrosis.

Best Practices for Dust Control in Coal Mining Second Edition

Jay F. Colinet,¹ Cara N. Halldin,² Joseph Schall³

INTRODUCTION

Respirable dust, defined as minus 10 micrometers (μ m) in size [ACGIH 2007], can be inhaled into the gas exchange region of the lungs and has long been known to be a serious health threat to workers in many industries. In coal mining, overexposure to respirable coal mine dust can lead to coal workers' pneumoconiosis (CWP), commonly known as black lung. CWP is a lung disease that can be disabling and fatal in its most severe form, progressive massive fibrosis (PMF). In addition, miners can be exposed to high levels of respirable silica dust, which can cause silicosis, another disabling and/or fatal lung disease. Once contracted, there is no cure for CWP or silicosis. The goal, therefore, is to limit worker exposure to respirable dust to prevent development of these lung diseases.

Prior to the passage of the Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 (Public Law 91-173), no respirable dust exposure limits had been established in the U.S. coal mining industry. Also, no personal dust sampling was required to monitor the exposure of mine workers. However, in 1968, the U.S. Bureau of Mines (USBM) conducted personal dust sampling at a limited number of mines to assess worker exposures. The results from this sampling are summarized in Table I-1. These results show that mean respirable dust concentrations at these mines were substantially above contemporary dust standards, with maximum exposure levels approaching 40 milligrams per cubic meter of air (mg/m³) for two of the sampled occupations.

Occupation	No. of mines	No. of samples	Dust concentration range, mg/m ³	Mean, mg/m ³
Continuous miner operator	21	178	0.02–21.44	4.08
Continuous miner helper	19	131	0.44–18.90	3.47
Roof bolter operator	25	296	0.09–38.50	2.46
Cutting machine operator	15	98	0.71–15.42	3.69
Loading machine operator	18	97	0.25–39.56	3.75

Table I.1. Respirable dust concentrations by occupation in 1968 [USBM 1970]

¹ Principal Mining Engineer, Pittsburgh Mining Research Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Pittsburgh, PA.

² Commander U.S. Public Health Service Commissioned Corps, Team Lead Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program, Respiratory Health Division, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Morgantown, WV.

³ Health Communications Specialist, National Personal Protective Technology Laboratory, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Pittsburgh, PA.

The passage of the Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 was the initial regulatory step in controlling the respirable dust exposure of mine workers in the United States. This act established a respirable coal mine dust standard of 2 mg/m³ (MRE equivalent concentration⁴), implemented a method designed to control silica exposure to a limit equivalent to 100 micrograms per cubic meter of air (μ g/m³), defined dust sampling requirements for federal inspectors and mine operators, created a CWP surveillance program for underground coal miners, and established a CWP benefits program to provide compensation to affected miners and their surviving families.

After passage of the 1969 Act, the Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program (CWHSP) was established by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) [NIOSH 2019a]. Initial CWHSP data showed that approximately one in three examined miners with 25 or more years of experience was diagnosed with CWP [NIOSH 2019b]. A substantial drop in the prevalence of this lung disease was then observed in examined miners over the next 30 years. However, CWHSP data collected since 2000 has shown an upturn in the prevalence of CWP, particularly for the longest-tenured mine workers. Recent health surveillance data has also shown rapidly developing cases of CWP [Antao et al. 2005; Cohen et al. 2016] and a significant increase in miners diagnosed with PMF [Almberg et al. 2018].

Consequently, a new federal dust regulation was promulgated by the Mine Safety and Health Administration (MSHA) in 2014 [79 Fed. Reg.⁵ 24814 (2014)] in an effort to further reduce the respirable dust exposure of coal mine workers. This new dust rule reduced the respirable coal mine dust standard to 1.5 mg/m³ (MRE equivalent concentration), specified 100 μ g/m³ as a silica limit, required mine operators to use a new dust sampling instrument with real-time feedback to the miner, increased the number of compliance samples that need to be collected by mine operators, made surface coal mine workers eligible to participate in the CWHSP, added spirometry testing to the CWP surveillance program, and changed additional dust sampling requirements.

NIOSH supports the traditional hierarchy of controls approach to controlling occupational hazards, which is illustrated in Figure I-1. Generally, the controls are considered to be the most protective of workers as one proceeds from the top to the bottom of the inverted pyramid. Unfortunately, the nature of mining—where the extraction, processing, and transport of the desired product creates the respirable dust hazard—does not typically lend itself to using the elimination or substitution methods of controls. Administrative controls and personal protective equipment (PPE) are often used to supplement existing control technologies when hazards cannot otherwise be routinely controlled. However, these methods require a sustained effort by workers (e.g., diligently wearing a respirator) and management (e.g., respirator training or limiting time in an occupation) to avoid reducing the afforded protection. Therefore, the focus in mining is on developing and implementing engineering controls to protect workers.

⁴ Mining Research Establishment (MRE) equivalent concentration defined in Chapter 2.

⁵ Federal Register. See Fed. Reg. in references.

Most effective



Figure I.1. Hierarchy of controls approach for reducing workplace hazards [NIOSH 2015].

Considering the ongoing increase and severity of lung disease in coal mining and changes in federal dust regulations, this handbook was updated to identify available engineering controls that can help the industry reduce worker exposure to respirable coal and silica dust. The controls discussed in this handbook range from long-utilized controls that have developed into industry standards to newer controls that are still being optimized and implemented. The intent is to identify the best practices that are available to control respirable dust levels in underground and surface coal mining operations.

A general methodology for controlling respirable dust generation and worker exposures is provided in Table I.2. As shown, the initial step should be to minimize the quantity of respirable dust that is generated through efficient cutting. If the dust is not created, it does not have to be controlled through other means. The next step would be to prevent the respirable dust that is generated from becoming airborne so that it cannot harm workers. For the dust that does get entrained into the ventilating air, the next step would be to remove it with dust collectors and dilute it with ventilation. Another step would be to prevent any remaining airborne respirable dust from reaching the breathing zones of workers. If the dust is not inhaled by workers, it cannot contribute to the development of lung disease. The last step in the process is to maintain the controls that have been implemented to retain their effectiveness.

In addition to the health hazards associated with respirable dust generated during coal mining, float coal dust generation creates a potential safety hazard. Float coal dust is defined as minus 75 μ m in size and settles out of the ventilating air onto the floor, roof, and ribs of mine entries [Harris et al. 2009]. This dust has contributed to numerous mine disasters by being lifted back into the air, typically by a methane gas explosion, and propagating a more violent coal dust explosion throughout the mine. MSHA regulations require that rock dust be applied in sufficient

quantities to inert deposited coal dust. In recent years, NIOSH has initiated research into developing engineering controls that reduce the quantity of float coal dust deposition in mine entries, which will provide mine operators additional tools for controlling this safety hazard.

Table I.2. Methodology for co	ontrolling respirable dust
generation and worker ex	posure [Colinet 2020]

Step	Goal—approach (examples)	
1	Minimize the quantity of respirable dust generated	
	—employ efficient cutting (drum and bit design, cutting method)	
2	Prevent respirable dust from getting into the ventilating air	
	—wet dust at generation point (water sprays)	
	-enclose the dust source (stageloader, belt transfers)	
3	Remove respirable dust from the ventilating air	
	-dust collectors (flooded bed scrubbers, vacuum collectors)	
	—water sprays (nozzle type, operating parameters)	
4	Dilute remaining airborne dust	
	-ventilation quantity (maximize)	
5	Prevent respirable dust from reaching workers' breathing zones	
	-ventilation velocity (quickly move dust)	
	—move air with water sprays (directional sprays, blocking sprays)	
	—physical barriers (belting, enclosed cabs)	
6	Regular maintenance of controls to retain effectiveness	

It cannot be stressed enough that after appropriate control technologies are implemented, the ultimate success of ongoing protection for workers depends on the proper use and continued maintenance of these controls. At some mining operations, NIOSH researchers have observed appropriate controls installed, but the effectiveness of these controls was diminished because of the lack of proper maintenance. For example, worn cutting bits [Pollock et al. 2010] and reduced flooded-bed scrubber airflow [NIOSH 2011; NIOSH 2013] can result if controls are not being maintained at necessary intervals, particularly when cutting rock. At these operations, mine operators must make the maintenance of these dust control technologies a higher priority and provide mine workers the training, resources, and time needed to complete this maintenance.

This handbook provides general information on engineering control technologies along with extensive references. In some cases, the full reference or references will need to be consulted to gain in-depth information on the testing or implementation of the control of interest. The handbook is divided into six chapters. Chapter 1 discusses the health effects of exposure to respirable coal and silica dust. Chapter 2 discusses dust sampling instruments and sampling methods. Chapters 3, 4, and 5 focus on respirable dust control technologies for longwall mining, continuous mining, and surface mining, respectively. Chapter 6 discusses float coal dust sampling and control technologies.

References for Introduction

79 Fed. Reg. 24814 [2014]. Mine Safety and Health Administration: Lowering miners' exposure to respirable coal mine dust, including continuous personal dust monitors; final rule. To be codified at 30 CFR Parts 70, 71, 72, 75, and 90.

ACGIH [2007]. Appendix C: Particle size-selective sampling criteria for airborne particulate matter. In: 2007 TLVs and BEIs. Cincinnati, OH: American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists.

Almberg KS, Halldin CN, Blackley DJ, Laney AS, Storey E, Rose CS, Go LHT, Cohen RA [2018]. Progressive massive fibrosis resurgence identified in U.S. coal miners filing for black lung benefits, 1970–2016. Ann Am Thorac Soc *15*(12):1420–1426.

Antao VC, Petsonk EL, Sokolow LZ, Wolfe AL, Pinheiro GA, Hale JM, Attfield MD [2005]. Rapidly progressive coal workers' pneumoconiosis in the United States: geographic clustering and other factors. Occup Environ Med *62*(10):670–674.

Cohen RA, Petsonk EL, Rose C, Young B, Regier M, Najmuddin A, Abraham JL, Churg A, Green FHY [2016]. Lung pathology in U.S. coal workers with rapidly progressive pneumoconiosis implicates silica and silicates. Am J Respir Crit Care Med *193*(6):673–680.

Colinet JF [2020]. The impact of black lung and a methodology for controlling respirable dust. Min Metal Expl *37*(6):1847–1856.

Harris ML, Cashdollar KL, Man CK, Thimons ED [2009]. Mitigating coal dust explosions in modern underground coal mines. In: Panigrahi DC, ed. Proceedings of the Ninth International Mine Ventilation Congress, New Delhi, India, pp. 143–149.

NIOSH [2011]. Evaluation of face dust levels at mines using deep-cutting practices. By Potts JD, Reed WR, Colinet JF. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Report of Investigations 9680.

NIOSH [2013]. Impact on respirable dust levels when operating a flooded-bed scrubber in 20-foot cuts. By Colinet JF, Reed WR, Potts JD, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Report of Investigations 9693.

NIOSH [2015]. Hierarchy of controls. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health. https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/hierarchy/default.html

NIOSH [2019a]. Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/cwhsp/default.html</u>

NIOSH [2019b]. Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program (CWHSP) Data Query System. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Respiratory Health Division, Surveillance Branch, https://webappa.cdc.gov/ords/cwhsp-database.html Pollock DE, Potts JD, Joy GJ [2010]. Investigation into dust exposures and mining practices in mines in the southern Appalachian region. Min Eng 62(2):44–49.

USBM [1970]. Dust concentration in mines. By Doyle HN. In: Proceedings of the symposium on respirable coal mine dust, Washington, D.C., November 3–4, 1969. Washington, D.C., U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, Information Circular 8458, pp. 27–32.

CHAPTER 1: HEALTH EFFECTS OF OVEREXPOSURE TO RESPIRABLE COAL AND SILICA DUST

Pneumoconioses are lung diseases caused by the inhalation and deposition of respirable mineral dusts in the lungs. Pneumoconioses associated with working in an industry such as mining are coal workers' pneumoconiosis (CWP), mixed dust pneumoconiosis, and silicosis. Once these diseases manifest, they cannot be cured and can continue to progress in severity. Therefore, it is critical to limit worker exposure to airborne respirable dust to prevent the development of these diseases.

Coal Workers' Pneumoconiosis

CWP, commonly called black lung disease, is a chronic lung disease that results from the inhalation and deposition of coal mine dust in the lung and the lung tissue's reaction to its presence. It is associated with workers who mine, process, or ship coal. In addition to CWP, coal mine dust exposure increases a miner's risk of developing chronic bronchitis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and pathologic emphysema [NIOSH 1995].

With continued exposure to coal mine dust, the lungs undergo structural changes that are eventually seen on a chest x-ray. In the early stage of disease (simple CWP), there may be no symptoms. However, when symptoms do develop, they include cough (with or without mucus), wheezing, and shortness of breath (especially during exercise). If a person has inhaled too much coal mine dust, simple CWP can progress to progressive massive fibrosis (PMF) where the structural changes in the lung are called fibrosis. PMF is the formation of large tough, fibrous scar tissue deposits in the areas of the lung that have become irritated and inflamed, thus replacing the regions of the lung where oxygen/carbon dioxide exchange normally occurs. The development of PMF causes the lungs to become stiff and their ability to expand fully is reduced. This ultimately interferes with the lung's normal exchange of oxygen and carbon dioxide and breathing becomes very difficult. The patient's lips and fingernails may have a bluish tinge, and there may be fluid retention and signs of heart failure. Figure 1.1 shows whole lung sections of a normal lung (left), simple CWP (center), and PMF (right).



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 1.1. Whole lung sections of normal lung (left), simple CWP (center), and PMF (right).

Simple CWP is characterized by the presence of small opacities (opaque spots) on the chest x-ray that are less than 10 millimeters (mm) in diameter. The profusion (density) of small opacities is classified as major category 1, 2, or 3 as defined by the International Labour Office (ILO) guidelines [ILO 2011]. Category 0 is defined as the absence of small opacities or opacities that are less profuse than the lower limit of category 1. Within the ILO profusion scale, each major category may be followed by a subcategory if an adjacent main category was considered during classification (e.g., classification 1/2 was judged as category 1, but category 2 was seriously considered) [NIOSH 1995].

PMF is classified as category A, B, or C when large opacities with a combined area of 1 centimeter (cm) or larger are found on the chest radiograph. PMF usually develops in miners already affected by simple CWP but can develop in miners with no previous radiographic evidence of simple CWP [NIOSH 1995]. Figure 1.2 provides radiographic examples of healthy and diseased lungs based upon the ILO severity classification system. In radiographs, unobstructed lungs appear black, while the bones, heart, diaphragm, and dust-impacted areas of the lungs appear white.



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 1.2. ILO Standard Radiographs demonstrating no pneumoconiosis (left), simple CWP category 2/2 (center), and PMF category C (right).

There is no specific therapy for these diseases. Primary prevention of lung disease in miners must include continued efforts to reduce coal mine dust exposure. Medical management is best directed at prevention, early recognition, and treatment of complications. The major clinical challenges are the recognition and management of airflow obstruction, respiratory infection, hypoxemia (an abnormally low amount of oxygen in the blood), respiratory failure, cor pulmonale (enlargement of the right side of the heart), arrhythmias (abnormal heart rhythm), and pneumothorax (collapsed lung).

With the passage of the Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 (Public Law 91-173), the Mine Safety and Health Administration (MSHA) enforced regulations designed to limit mine workers' exposure to respirable coal mine dust to a maximum of 2 milligrams per cubic meter of air (mg/m³) if the silica content in the sample is less than 5%. MSHA inspectors and mine operators conducted periodic sampling to demonstrate compliance with this dust limit. In underground coal mines, airborne dust concentrations are typically the highest for workers involved in production activities at the mining face. Longwall shearer operators, jacksetters, continuous miner operators, and roof bolter operators are occupations with greater potential for exposure to excessive levels of respirable coal mine dust. Workers in some aboveground coal

mining support operations also have increased exposure to coal mine dust. These include workers at preparation plants where crushing, sizing, washing, and blending of coal are performed and at tipples where coal is loaded into trucks, railroad cars, river barges, or ships.

Also included in the 1969 Act was the establishment of the NIOSH Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program (CWHSP) [NIOSH 2019a]. As part of this program, underground coal miners are required to have an initial chest x-ray when they begin employment. Underground coal miners also have the opportunity to voluntarily receive periodic chest x-rays (free of charge to the miner) in an effort to detect the presence of CWP at its earliest stage of development. An individual miner is eligible to receive an x-ray approximately every five years.

Because underground coal miners are eligible to participate in the CWHSP about every five years, surveillance data has been summarized over five-year periods to provide an industry-wide assessment of CWP over time as shown in Figure 1.3. The rates of black lung observed in examined miners steadily declined from 1970 through 1999 [NIOSH 2019b]. However, more recent data shows that the declines have stopped and rates are rising. For miners with 25 or more years of experience who were examined in the CWHSP after the year 2000, the rate of black lung being found across the industry has more than tripled to over 14% [Hale 2021]. However, this increase has not been seen uniformly across the U.S. mining industry. In the central Appalachian region that includes eastern Kentucky, southern West Virginia, and southwestern Virginia, approximately 20% of examined miners were found to have CWP [Blackley et al. 2018a]. In addition, CWP is being found in younger miners and is advancing to more severe stages more rapidly than seen before, particularly in the central Appalachian mining region [Antao et al. 2005].



Figure 1.3. Percentage of examined underground coal miners with CWP Category 1 or greater by tenure in mining.

Data is also available that quantifies coal miners' deaths where CWP was recorded as the underlying or contributing cause. From 1970 through 2016, CWP was identified in the deaths of 75,178 miners [CDC 2019].

The occurrence of PMF has also seen an unexpected increase in prevalence over the last 20 years. In the CWHSP database [NIOSH 2019b], the prevalence of PMF for active underground miners with 10 or more years of experience had dropped to a program low of 0.1% in the 1990 to 1994 surveillance period as shown in Figure 1.4. However, from 2010 to 2019, the prevalence of PMF increased over 10-fold to over 1% [Hale 2021]. Recent research with former coal miners found that CWP can develop and/or progress to PMF absent further coal mine dust exposure, even among miners with no radiographic evidence of CWP when leaving the industry [Almberg et al. 2020]. For nearly half of these miners, the disease progression occurred in five years or less, illustrating the importance of regular medical surveillance even after employment ceases.



Examined miners with PMF, %

Figure 1.4. Percentage of underground miners examined in the CWHSP that were found to have PMF.

Additional evidence of increases in cases of PMF is found when examining data from miners filing for benefits under the Federal Black Lung Benefits program. Since its inception, the percentage of these miners that were found to have PMF in each decade has increased over five-fold [Almberg et al. 2018], as shown in Figure 1.5.



Claimants with PMF determination, %



At a radiology practice in eastern Kentucky, 60 cases of PMF were identified in former miners examined between January 2015 and August 2016 [CDC 2016]. Between 2013 and 2017, 416 cases of PMF were identified among current and former coal miners at a small network of black lung clinics in southwestern Virginia [Blackley et al. 2018b].

The 1969 Act created a federal Black Lung Benefits Program. In this program, underground coal miners that have become disabled could apply for benefits, which include monthly compensation and medical expense payments. The Office of Workers Compensation within the Department of Labor (DOL) now administers this program and documents yearly costs [DOL 2021]. In 2020, over \$220 million in benefits were paid. From 1971 through 2020, over \$47.3 billion in payouts were made.

The 1969 Act also established procedures (30 CFR⁶ Part 90) for miners with evidence of pneumoconiosis the right to work in an area of a mine where the average concentration of respirable dust in the mine atmosphere during each shift is continuously maintained at or below 1.0 mg/m³. The rule set forth procedures for miners to exercise this option and established the right of miners to retain their regular rate of pay and receive wage increases. The rule also set forth the mine operator's obligations, including respirable dust sampling requirements for these Part 90 miners. The goal is to prevent further development of pneumoconiosis in the affected miner. However, between 1986 and 2016, only 14.4% of the miners eligible for Part 90 rights exercised this option [Reynolds et al. 2018a]. Of the miners who exercised their Part 90 transfer option and afterwards also participated in the CWHSP at least once, 32% showed further progression after exercising the Part 90 option. These miners had more severe disease prior to exercising, compared to miners that did not show progression, suggesting the importance of early detection of pneumoconiosis and prompt reduction in respirable dust exposure to prevent progression to severe disease [Hall et al. 2020].

The unexpected increases in CWP and PMF contributed to MSHA promulgating a new dust rule in 2014 [79 Fed. Reg.⁷ 24814 (2014)]. Among the many changes contained in this rule, the respirable dust standard was lowered to 1.5 mg/m³, while the standard for Part 90 miners was lowered to 0.5 mg/m³. Implementation of these new dust standards began on August 1, 2016. This rule also requires occupational compliance sampling to be conducted with a continuous personal dust monitor (discussed in Chapter 2) and to encompass the entire work shift regardless of length. In the 1969 Act, compliance sampling was only conducted for eight hours even if the scheduled work shift was 10 or 12 hours long. Also, production must be at least 80% of the average tonnage over the last 30 shifts compared to 50% of the average tonnage from the last sampling period in the 1969 Act. Consequently, the new rule provides an opportunity to gain a more realistic measure of the full-shift dust exposure of coal mine workers. Also, as recommended by NIOSH [1995], the rule added lung function testing (spirometry) and a respiratory assessment questionnaire to the medical screening program and extended screening to surface coal miners.

Silicosis

Occupational exposures to respirable crystalline silica occur in a variety of industries and occupations because of its extremely common natural occurrence. Workers with high exposure to crystalline silica include miners, sandblasters, tunnel builders, silica millers, quarry workers, foundry workers, and ceramics and glass workers. As taken from the NIOSH Hazard Review publication [NIOSH 2002], silica refers to the chemical compound silicon dioxide (SiO₂), which occurs in a crystalline or noncrystalline (amorphous) form. Crystalline silica may be found in more than one form: alpha quartz, beta quartz, tridymite, and cristobalite [USBM 1992a; Heaney 1994]. In nature, the alpha form of quartz is the most common [Virta 1993]. This form is so abundant that the term quartz is often used instead of the general term crystalline silica [USBM 1992b; Virta 1993].

⁶ Code of Federal Regulations. See CFR in references.

⁷ Federal Register. See Fed. Reg. in references.

Quartz is a common component of rocks. Underground mine workers are potentially exposed to quartz dust when rock within or adjacent to the coal seams is cut, crushed, and transported. In surface coal mining, rock strata above the coal seam is typically drilled, blasted, and removed, resulting in occupations such as drillers and bulldozer operators being exposed to quartz dust. Occupational exposures to respirable crystalline silica are associated with the development of silicosis, lung cancer, pulmonary tuberculosis, and airways diseases. These exposures may also be related to the development of autoimmune disorders, chronic renal disease, and other adverse health effects [NIOSH 2002]. In 1996, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) reviewed the published experimental and epidemiologic studies of cancer in animals and workers exposed to respirable crystalline silica. The IARC concluded that there was sufficient evidence to classify silica as a human carcinogen [IARC 1997]. In a subsequent update, the IARC cited additional research and reaffirmed silica as a human carcinogen [IARC 2009].

Silicosis is also a fibrosing disease of the lungs caused by the inhalation, retention, and pulmonary reaction to the crystalline silica. The main symptom of silicosis is usually dyspnea (difficult or labored breathing and/or shortness of breath). This is first noted with activity or exercise and later at rest as the functional reserve of the lung is also lost. However, in the absence of other respiratory disease, there may be no shortness of breath and the disease may first be detected through an abnormal chest x-ray. The x-ray may at times show quite advanced disease with only minimal symptoms. The appearance or progression of dyspnea may indicate other complications, including tuberculosis, airways obstruction, PMF, or cor pulmonale. A productive cough is often present.

A worker may develop one of three types of silicosis, depending on the airborne concentrations of respirable crystalline silica that were inhaled:

- (1) *Chronic Silicosis:* Usually occurs after 10 or more years of exposure at relatively low concentrations. Swellings caused by the silica dust form in the lungs and chest lymph nodes. This disease may cause people to have trouble breathing and may be similar to chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.
- (2) *Accelerated Silicosis:* Develops 5–10 years after the first exposure. Swelling in the lungs and symptoms occur faster than in chronic silicosis.
- (3) *Acute Silicosis:* Develops after exposure to high concentrations of respirable crystalline silica and results in symptoms within a period of a few weeks to five years after initial exposure [Parker and Wagner 1998; Peters 1986]. The lungs become very inflamed and can fill with fluid, causing severe shortness of breath and low blood oxygen levels.

PMF can occur in either chronic or accelerated silicosis but is more common in the latter. Figure 1.6 shows sections of lungs that have been damaged by silicosis.



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 1.6. Sections of freeze-dried human lungs with silicosis (left) and PMF (right).

To prevent the development of silicosis, MSHA began regulating the exposure of mine workers to silica in the 1969 Act. For coal mining operations, gravimetric samples collected to monitor compliance with the 2 mg/m³ dust standard could be analyzed for quartz content. For quartz levels up to 5% in these compliance dust samples, no additional action was taken. However, if the percent quartz in the sample exceeded 5%, a reduced dust standard in mg/m³ was calculated by dividing 10 by the percent quartz. For example, if a sample contained 10% quartz, the reduced standard would be equal to 1 mg/m³ (10 ÷ 10% quartz). These regulations were designed to limit the exposure to respirable quartz to 100 micrograms per cubic meter of air (μ g/m³), although this limit was not specifically quantified in the regulation.

An analysis of MSHA compliance sampling data indicated that this indirect method of controlling silica exposure did not always achieve the desired results. This analysis showed that 11.7% of samples that were below the applicable respirable dust standard had silica levels that exceeded 100 μ g/m³ [Joy 2012]. Additionally, 4.4% of samples containing less than 5% quartz had quartz content exceeding 100 μ g/m³. Subsequently, in the 2014 MSHA dust rule, a limit of 100 μ g/m³ is specifically identified and silica levels in compliance samples are compared to this limit directly to determine compliance. If elevated silica levels are present, a reduced dust standard is calculated in the same manner as described in the previous paragraph, but the reduced standard cannot exceed the general 1.5 mg/m³ dust standard.

As noted in the previous section, the prevalences of CWP and PMF have shown unexpected and dramatic increases since 2000. One factor that has been mentioned as a possible contributor to these trends is increased exposure to silica dust. Miners from central Appalachia diagnosed with PMF have indicated that substantial amounts of rock were extracted with the coal during routine mining at the face [Reynolds et al. 2018b; CDC 2016]. In addition, some of these miners reported cutting through sandstone rolls or driving slopes through rock for extended periods.

Compliance sampling would not likely capture exposures during these nonroutine but high-dustproducing mining events.

When examining chest radiographs, the presence of r-type opacities has been associated with silica exposure and silicosis pathology [Ruckley et. al. 1984; Soutar and Collins 1984]. NIOSH conducted a retrospective analysis of chest radiographs from underground coal miners examined in the decades of the 1980s through the 2010s. The presence of r-type opacities was quantified as shown in Figure 1.7 [Hall et al. 2019]. This data indicates that greater exposure to silica dust has been occurring in the central Appalachian region and likely contributes to the observed increase in CWP and PMF in these mines.



Figure 1.7. Percentage of r-type opacities by region and decade from 1980 through 2018.

In 2010 and 2011, NIOSH obtained chest radiographs from 2,257 surface coal miners through the CWHSP's mobile outreach program and found CWP in 46 miners (2%), with 12 of these miners having PMF [CDC 2012]. Thirty-seven of the miners with CWP and nine with PMF had never worked underground, indicating that their occupational dust exposure came from surface coal mining work. A case-series follow-up of the nine surface miners with PMF revealed that all had worked as a drill operator and/or blaster for a majority of their careers [Halldin et al. 2015].

A high proportion of these radiographs contained r-type opacities, suggesting exposure to respirable crystalline silica. For the miners diagnosed with CWP and PMF, 31 (67%) and 10 (83%) of these miners, respectively, were from the central Appalachian region, while central Appalachian miners only accounted for 37% of the miners examined.

Diagnosis and Treatment of Pneumoconioses

CWP or silicosis may be diagnosed based on the combination of an appropriate history of exposure to coal mine dust or silica, compatible changes in chest imaging or lung pathology, and absence of plausible alternative diagnoses. A chest radiograph is often sufficient for diagnosis, but in some cases a computed tomography (CT) scan of the chest can be helpful. Lung biopsy, a procedure where a sample of lung tissue is taken for lab examination, is not usually required if a compatible exposure history and findings on chest imaging are present. Pulmonary function tests and blood tests to measure the amounts of oxygen and carbon dioxide in the blood (arterial blood gases) can help in objectively assessing the level of impairment caused by CWP or silicosis.

As provided in the NIOSH Hazard Review [NIOSH 2002], epidemiologic studies of gold miners in South Africa, granite quarry workers in Hong Kong, metal miners in Colorado, and coal miners in Scotland have shown that chronic silicosis may develop or progress even after occupational exposure to silica has been discontinued [Hessel et al. 1988; Hnizdo and Sluis-Cremer 1993; Ng et al. 1987; Kreiss and Zhen 1996; Miller et al. 1998]. Therefore, removing a worker from exposure after diagnosis does not guarantee that silicosis or silica-related disease will stop progressing or that an impaired worker's condition will stabilize [Parker and Wagner 1998; Weber and Banks 1994; Wagner 1994].

Treatment of CWP or silicosis may include use of bronchodilators (medications to open the airways) or supplemental oxygen use. Once disease is detected, it is important to protect the lungs against respiratory infections. Thus, a doctor may recommend vaccinations to prevent influenza and pneumonia. In some cases of severe disease, a lung transplant may be recommended, with transplants resulting from CWP increasing in recent years [Blackley et al. 2016]. Prognosis depends on the specific type of pneumoconiosis and the duration and level of dust exposure. Among those with CWP receiving a lung transplant, the median post-transplant survival time was 3.7 years.

There is no cure for these lung diseases, and they can be deadly. Effective control technologies must be implemented and continually maintained to prevent initial development of the disease. If either CWP or silicosis does develop, early detection is advantageous for the long-term health and care of the worker. Consequently, participation in the CWHSP at recommended intervals throughout a miner's career is a valuable asset available to U.S. coal miners and is encouraged by NIOSH. Participation in the Part 90 program is another valuable asset that can help reduce subsequent dust exposure for miners continuing to work after being diagnosed with CWP.

Faces of Black Lung Videos and Information Booklet

To illustrate the severe impact that CWP, especially PMF, can have on someone's life, NIOSH has produced two videos in which miners suffering from PMF were interviewed.⁸ In the 2008 video (Faces of Black Lung, Figure 1.8, left), a 55-year-old and a 58-year-old miner at the time of being interviewed discussed how their disease limited their normal abilities and impacted their family life. The 58-year-old miner died seven months after being interviewed. The 55-year-old miner eventually had a double-lung transplant but then died four months afterward at the age of 60.

In the 2020 video (Faces of Black Lung II, Figure 1.8, right), three younger miners suffering from PMF were interviewed. These miners were only 39, 42, and 47 years old at the time of the interviews. These miners also discuss the impact the disease has had on their lives and their families. The 42-year-old miner died between the time of his interview and the video being released.

An information booklet to accompany the Faces of Black Lung II video is also available on the NIOSH website.⁹



Figure 1.8. Covers of original Faces of Black Lung videos produced by NIOSH.

⁸ Faces of Black Lung video on the NIOSH YouTube channel: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=H2U9Onrxepg</u> Faces of Black Lung II video on the CDC YouTube channel: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=X-agtyN4py4</u>

⁹ Faces of Black Lung II informational booklet: <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/docs/2020-109/pdfs/2020-109.pdf?id=10.26616/NIOSHPUB2020109</u>

References for Chapter 1

Almberg KS, Halldin CN, Blackley DJ, Laney AS, Storey E, Rose CS, Go LHT, Cohen RA [2018]. Progressive massive fibrosis resurgence identified in U.S. coal miners filing for black lung benefits, 1970-2016. Annals American Thoracic Society 15(12):1420–1426. Data accessed from online supplement:

https://www.atsjournals.org/doi/suppl/10.1513/AnnalsATS.201804-261OC

Almberg KS, Friedman LS, Rose CS, Go LHT, Cohen RA [2020]. Progression of coal workers' pneumoconiosis absent further exposure. Occup Env Med 77(11):748–751.

Antao VC, Petsonk EL, Sokolow LZ, Wolfe Al, Pinheiro GA, Hale JM, Attfield MD [2005]. Rapidly progressive coal workers' pneumoconiosis in the United States: geographic clustering and other factors. Occup Env Med *62*(10):670–674.

Blackley DJ, Halldin CN, Cummings KJ, Laney AS [2016]. Lung transplantation is increasingly common among patients with coal workers' pneumoconiosis. Am J Ind Med 59(3):175–177.

Blackley DJ, Halldin CN, Laney AS [2018a]. Continued increase in prevalence of coal workers' pneumoconiosis in the United States, 1970–2017. Am J Pub Health *108*(9):1220–1222.

Blackley DJ, Reynolds LE, Short C [2018b]. Progressive massive fibrosis in coal miners from 3 clinics in Virginia. J Am Med Assoc *319*(5):500–501.

CDC [2012]. Pneumoconiosis and advanced occupational lung disease among surface coal miners—16 states, 2010-2011. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. MMWR *61*(23):431–434.

CDC [2016]. Resurgence of progressive massive fibrosis in coal miners—eastern Kentucky, 2016. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. MMWR *65*(49):1385–1389.

CDC [2019]. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Occupational Respiratory Disease Surveillance, National Occupational Respiratory Mortality System (NORMS) National Database.

CFR. Code of federal regulations. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, Office of the Federal Register.

DOL [2021]. U.S. Department of Labor, Office of Workers' Compensation Program, Division of Coal Mine Workers' Compensation (DCMWC), Black Lung Program Statistics, Black lung benefit payment totals by year.

https://www.dol.gov/owcp/dcmwc/statistics/TotalBenefitsPayment.htm

Hale JM [2021]. E-mail message from Janet Hale, Program Analyst, Respiratory Health Division, NIOSH, to Cara Halldin, January 29.

Hall NB, Blackley DJ, Halldin CN, Laney AS [2019]. Continued increase in prevalence of r-type opacities among underground coal miners in the USA. Occup Env Med *76*(7):479–481.

Hall NB, Blackley DJ, Halldin CN, Laney AS [2020]. Pneumoconiosis progression patterns in U.S. coal miner participants of a job transfer programme designed to prevent progression of disease. Occup Environ Med 77(6):402–406.

Halldin CN, Reed WR, Joy GJ, Colinet JF, Rider JP, Petsonk EL, Abraham JL, Wolfe AL, Storey E, Laney AS [2015]. Debilitating lung disease among surface coal miners with no underground mining tenure. J Env Occup Med *57*(1):62–67.

Heaney PJ [1994]. Structure and chemistry of the low-pressure silica polymorphs. In: Heaney PJ, Prewitt CT, Gibbs GV, eds. Silica: physical behavior, geochemistry, and materials applications. Reviews in mineralogy. Vol. 29. Washington, DC: Mineralogical Society of America.

Hessel PA, Sluis-Cremer GK, Hnizdo E, Faure MH, Thomas RG, Wiles FJ [1988]. Progression of silicosis in relation to silica dust exposure. Ann Occup Hyg *32*(Suppl 1):689–696.

Hnizdo E, Sluis-Cremer GK [1993]. Risk of silicosis in a cohort of white South African gold miners. Am J Ind Med 24:447–457.

IARC [1997]. IARC monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans: Silica, some silicates, coal dust and para-aramid fibrils. Vol. 68. Lyon, France: World Health Organization, International Agency for Research on Cancer.

IARC [2009]. Silica dust, crystalline, in the form of quartz or cristobalite. IARC monographs— 100C, pp. 355–405. <u>https://monographs.iarc.fr/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/mono100C-14.pdf</u>

ILO [2011]. Guidelines for the use of the ILO international classification of radiographs of pneumoconioses. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Office.

Joy GJ [2012]. Evaluation of the approach to respirable quartz exposure control in U.S. coal mines. J Occup Env Hyg 9(2):65–68.

Kreiss K, Zhen B [1996]. Risk of silicosis in a Colorado mining community. Am J Ind Med *30*:529–539.

Miller BG, Hagen S, Love RG, Soutar CA, Cowie HA, Kidd MW, Robertson A [1998]. Risks of silicosis in coalworkers exposed to unusual concentrations of respirable quartz. Occup Env Med *55*:52–58.

Ng TP, Chan SL, Lam KP [1987]. Radiological progression and lung function in silicosis: a ten year follow up study. Br Med J 295:164–168.

NIOSH [1995]. Criteria for a recommended standard: occupational exposure to respirable coal mine dust. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 95-106.

NIOSH [2002]. NIOSH hazard review: health effects of occupational exposure to respirable crystalline silica. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2002-129.

NIOSH [2019a]. Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/topics/cwhsp/default.html</u>

NIOSH [2019b]. Coal Workers' Health Surveillance Program (CWHSP) Data Query System. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, Respiratory Health Division, Surveillance Branch, <u>https://webappa.cdc.gov/ords/cwhsp-database.html</u>

Parker JE, Wagner GR [1998]. Silicosis. In: Stellman JM, ed. Encyclopaedia of occupational health and safety. 4th ed. Geneva, Switzerland: International Labour Office, pp. 10.43–10.46.

Peters JM [1986]. Silicosis. In: Merchant JA, Boehlecke BA, Taylor G, Pickett-Harner M, eds. Occupational respiratory diseases. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 86–102, pp. 219–237.

Reynolds L, Halldin CN, Laney AS, Blackley DJ [2018a]. Coal miner participation in a job transfer program designed to prevent progression of pneumoconiosis, United States, 1986–2016. Arch Env Occup Health *73*(6):344–346.

Reynolds LE, Blackley DJ, Colinet JF, Potts JD, Storey E, Short C, Carson R, Clark KA, Laney AS, Halldin CN [2018b]. Work practices and respiratory health status of Appalachian coal miners with progressive massive fibrosis. J Occup Env Med *60*(11):e575–e581.

Ruckley VA, Fernie JM, Chapman JS, Collings P, Davis JMG, Douglas AN, Lamb D, Seaton A [1984]. Comparison of radiographic appearances with associated pathology and lung dust content in a group of coal workers. Brit J Ind Med *41*(4):459–467.

Soutar CA, Collins HPR [1984]. Classification of progressive massive fibrosis of coalminers by type of radiographic appearance. Brit J Ind Med *41*(3):334–339.

USBM [1992a]. Crystalline silica overview: occurrence and analysis. By Ampian SG, Virta RL. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, IC 9317. NTIS No. PB92-200997.

USBM [1992b]. Crystalline silica primer. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, Branch of Industrial Minerals, Special Publication (SP) 05-92. NTIS No. PB97-120976.

Virta RL [1993]. Crystalline silica: what it is—and isn't. Minerals Today Oct:12–16. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines.

Wagner GR [1994]. Mineral dusts. In: Rosenstock L, Cullen MR, eds. Textbook of Clinical Occupational and Environmental Medicine. Philadelphia, PA: W.B. Saunders Co., pp. 825–837.

Weber SL, Banks DE [1994]. Silicosis. In: Rosenstock L, Cullen MR, eds. Textbook of Clinical Occupational and Environmental Medicine. Philadelphia, PA: W.B. Saunders Co., pp. 264–274.

CHAPTER 2: SAMPLING TO QUANTIFY RESPIRABLE DUST GENERATION

The respirable fraction of airborne mine dust is the dust that reaches the gas exchange region of the lungs and can lead to the development of coal workers' pneumoconiosis (CWP) or silicosis. The American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH) and the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) have adopted airborne particulate sampling conventions for use in assessing possible health effects [ACGIH 1994; ISO 1995]. The respirable fraction is currently defined by the size distribution shown in Table 2.1, representing dust with aerodynamic diameters of less than 10 micrometers (μ m) with a 50% cut point of 4 μ m. Aerodynamic diameter is defined as the diameter of a hypothetical sphere of 1 gram per cubic centimeter density having the same settling velocity in calm air as the particle in question, regardless of the particle's geometric size, shape, and true density This size distribution was selected as being representative of particle deposition within the alveolar region of the human respiratory tract [NIOSH 1995].

Particle aerodynamic diameter (µm)	Respirable particulate mass collected (%)
0	100
1	97
2	91
3	74
4	50
5	30
6	17
7	9
8	5
10	1

Table 2.1. ACGIH/ISO size distribution definition of respirable dust [ACGIH 1994; ISO 1995]

Individual respirable dust particles cannot be seen with the eye. Conversely, if a dust cloud is visible, it is likely that a portion of the airborne dust will be in the respirable size range. To accurately quantify the amount of potentially harmful respirable dust in the mine air, sampling instrumentation must be used. Accurate respirable dust sampling is important to quantify worker exposures, identify dust sources, and evaluate the effectiveness of control technologies.

Respirable Dust Samplers Used in Coal Mining

Electrical equipment intended for use at the mining face in underground coal operations must be certified by the Approval and Certification Center of the Mine Safety and Health Administration (MSHA). Testing is conducted by MSHA to ensure safe operation of this equipment in the methane gas environment found in underground mines [MSHA 2019a]. At the time of publication, only three respirable dust sampling instruments were certified for use in underground coal mines by MSHA: a gravimetric sampler, a continuous personal dust monitor, and a light-scattering instrument. All of these samplers can be worn by miners to quantify personal exposures or can be placed at specific locations to quantify area dust levels. Each of these instruments can provide unique information that can help mine operators assess dust sources, control technology effectiveness, and personal dust exposures.

In addition to these respirable dust sampling instruments, NIOSH has also developed a fieldbased method that can be utilized at the mine site to provide mine operators information on the respirable silica content of gravimetric samples immediately after sampling has been completed. A discussion for each of these respirable dust samplers and the silica analysis method follows. Also, NIOSH has adapted an inhalable dust sampler and the continuous personal dust monitor to collect airborne samples of float dust. These samplers are discussed in Chapter 6.

Gravimetric Sampler

The Federal Coal Mine Health and Safety Act of 1969 (Public Law 91-173) required respirable dust concentrations to be measured with a four-channel horizontal elutriator dust sampler developed by the Mining Research Establishment (MRE) of the National Coal Board, London, England, or "MRE-equivalent" concentrations measured with samplers approved by the Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. In 1970, a personal gravimetric respirable dust sampler was approved for use in the U.S. mining industry and was worn by miners as shown in the left photo of Figure 2.1. This type of sampler was used by both the mine operators and MSHA inspectors to collect all compliance samples until MSHA passed a new dust rule in 2014 [79 Fed. Reg.¹⁰ 24814 (2014)]. Beginning on February 1, 2016, the 2014 dust rule required underground coal mine operators to use a continuous personal dust monitor (CPDM) to complete compliance dust sampling. However, under the new dust rule, the gravimetric sampler is still being used for compliance sampling by surface coal mine operators, for compliance sampling by MSHA inspectors including analyzing the samples for silica content, and for area samples at underground coal mines.

The main components of the gravimetric sampling system consist of a size-selective cyclone, a filter cassette, and a constant-flow sampling pump [Zefon International 2019a] as shown in Figure 2.1, right. The 10-millimeter (mm) Dorr-Oliver cyclone separates the oversize dust from the respirable fraction. The oversize dust is deposited into the grit pot at the bottom of the cyclone, while the respirable fraction is collected on a 37-mm-diameter polyvinyl chloride (PVC) filter. The cyclone and filter are placed in a metal holder equipped with an alligator clip to attach the holder to the lapel area when worn by a miner. The filter should be weighed by a qualified lab to determine the mass of respirable dust that has been collected during sampling. Care must be taken after a sample is collected to ensure that the cyclone assembly stays in an

¹⁰ Federal Register. See Fed. Reg. in references.

upright position. Otherwise, the oversize dust particles in the grit pot can fall through the cyclone body and be deposited onto the filter, invalidating the sample.



Figure 2.1. Miner wearing gravimetric sampler (left) and sampling system components (right).

The sampling pump alternately displays the flow rate and operating time while running, with sampling time displayed after the pump is turned off. The flow rate and sampling time are used to calculate the total volume of air sampled. The mass of dust collected on the filter and the volume of air sampled are used to calculate the average concentration of respirable dust in milligrams per cubic meter (mg/m³) over the entire sampling period.

For coal mining operations, the sampling pump is calibrated to operate at 2 liters per minute (L/min). At this flow rate, the Dorr-Oliver cyclone collects a respirable dust fraction that more closely matches the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission definition of respirable dust [USBM 1970; Sansone et al. 1973], which has a 50% cut point of 3.5 μ m. It was determined that multiplying the calculated dust concentration at the 2 L/min flow rate by an empirically derived constant factor of 1.38 [USBM 1973] provides an MRE-equivalent dust concentration as required by the 1969 Act.¹¹

A benefit of using the gravimetric sampler is that the PVC filter can be analyzed to determine the silica content in the collected dust. At the time of publication, this is the only way to determine the silica content for compliance purposes. After a dust sample is collected, the filter cassette is sent to the MSHA Dust Division analytical laboratory in Pittsburgh, PA. For samples collected in coal mines, the MSHA P-7 infrared analytical technique [Parobeck and Tomb 2000] is used to determine silica content.¹² For samples collected by mines for their own information on silica content, filter samples should be sent to an accredited laboratory for analysis. Alternatively, coal

¹¹ There is no regulation for samples collected in metal and nonmetal mines to be MRE-equivalent. In metal and nonmetal mining operations, the gravimetric sampling pump is operated at 1.7 L/min. Research has shown [Bartley et al. 1994] that at 1.7 L/min the Dorr-Oliver cyclone results in dust collection that more closely matches the ACGIH/ISO definition of respirable dust shown in Table 2.1.

¹² In metal and nonmetal mines, additional minerals are present that can complicate the silica analysis. As a result, x-ray diffraction using NIOSH Method 7500 [NIOSH 2003] can better identify these confounding materials and is used to analyze samples from metal and nonmetal mines.

mine operators can now conduct their own on-site analysis using a field-based technique developed by NIOSH, which is discussed later in this chapter.

A great number of variables are encountered in mining operations that can impact airborne dust levels and create significant dust gradients [Kissell and Sacks 2002]. Consequently, when sampling to quantify dust sources and for evaluating control technologies, it is desirable to place multiple gravimetric samplers at a single location and calculate an average dust concentration. The use of multiple samplers increases the confidence that the measured dust levels are representative of the true dust concentration at that location.

Continuous Personal Dust Monitor

Through external contracts and associated internal research, NIOSH developed a compliancegrade personal dust monitor (PDM) that provides near real-time respirable dust exposure information to the miner during the shift and the average shift concentration immediately at the end of sampling [NIOSH 2006]. This sampler was certified by NIOSH in 2014 as meeting the performance criteria of a continuous personal dust monitor (CPDM) as specified in the Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) [30 CFR Part 74 Subpart C]. MSHA also approved the sampler as being intrinsically safe. The commercial version of this sampler is available from Thermo Fisher Scientific as the PDM3700 Personal Dust Monitor [Thermo Fisher Scientific 2019a] as shown in Figure 2.2, left. Beginning on February 1, 2016, underground coal mine operators have had to use a CPDM to obtain compliance dust samples on specified occupations.



Figure 2.2. PDM3700 sampler (left), TEOM (center), and TEOM module removed from PDM (right).

The PDM uses tapered-element oscillating microbalance (TEOM) technology to obtain a gravimetric-based measure of respirable dust concentrations. The TEOM is a hollow tube with a filter mounted on top (Figure 2.2, center) that vibrates at a known frequency. As dust-laden air is

drawn through the filter and tube, respirable dust is collected on the filter resulting in a change in TEOM frequency, which is directly correlated to the added dust mass. The TEOM and a section of airflow tubing inside the PDM leading to the TEOM are equipped with heaters. This heated flow path is designed to remove moisture from the collected dust [NIOSH 2006]. The added dust mass and the volume of sampled airflow are used to calculate a respirable dust concentration which is recorded each minute by the PDM for later download. Within the PDM, the TEOM is mounted in an independent module (Figure 2.2, right) that is removed from the instrument to change the filter.

The PDM is equipped with a lapel-style inlet to capture dust in a similar location as the gravimetric sampler. A Higgins-Dewell cyclone is mounted on the instrument and separates the respirable fraction of airborne dust. When operated at 2.2 L/min, the Higgins-Dewell cyclone has been shown [Bartley et al. 1994] to collect a sample distribution best matching the ISO definition of respirable dust as defined in Table 2.1. The actual dust concentration calculated by the PDM is multiplied by 1.05 to match the MRE-equivalent dust concentrations as measured with the gravimetric sampler [Page et al. 2008]. This MRE factor is the default setting in the PDM software but can be turned off if the PDM is going to be used for non-compliance sampling.

A key benefit of the PDM is the information provided to the wearer during the sampling shift which can be used to prevent overexposures from occurring. The PDM is equipped with a readout where wearer can scroll through several different screens of information to assess their dust exposure. The first screen (Figure 2.3, left) shows the dust concentration over the previous 30 minutes and the cumulative dust concentration to that point in the shift. The second screen (Figure 2.3, center) shows the permissible exposure limit (PEL) and the percentage of the PEL that has been reached to that point in the shift. The PDM programming software defaults to a PEL of 1.5 mg/m³ to match the dust standard defined in the 2014 MSHA dust rule. However, if a mining section is operating on a reduced dust standard due to elevated quartz, the reduced dust standard can be entered into the PDM when programming for the shift's sampling run. The last screen (Figure 2.3, right) shows a bar chart of dust levels throughout the shift with each bar representing a 30-minute time period, which can be reviewed to identify the highest exposure periods during the shift. The information on these screens can be used by the wearer to monitor dust exposure throughout the shift and assess the potential for a dust overexposure. For example, if the PEL reached on the second screen shows 50% and the shift is only two hours into a 10hour shift, it would indicate that a dust overexposure is going to occur if no changes to the control technologies and/or operating procedures are made.



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 2.3. Information displayed on a PDM3700. The first PDM screen shows 30-minute and cumulative concentration (left), the second screen shows shift limit and percentage of limit (center), and the third screen shows a bar chart of 30-minute averages (right).

When the PDM completes its sampling run, the average shift concentration is displayed on the instrument screen and also stored internally with the shift data. Therefore, the mine will immediately know the average respirable dust concentration for the sampling shift. The PDM is currently configured to store two data files. One file is encrypted and must be transmitted to MSHA as the official record of compliance sampling. The second file can be downloaded and the recorded data can be reviewed by the mine operator to identify periods of elevated dusts concentrations or other periods of interest.

Another benefit provided by the PDM is that it monitors and records numerous operating parameters to confirm that the instrument is functioning properly. A few examples of operating parameters that are monitored include the mass gain/loss on the filter, airflow rate, and TEOM temperature control. If one of the operating parameters extends beyond its defined range that is incorporated into the operating software, the PDM generates a status code that identifies the operating parameter that is out-of-range and the time of occurrence. The status code is recorded in the data file and an "S" is displayed on the readout screen to alert the wearer [Thermo Fisher Scientific 2019b]. For example, if the sampler inlet is accidently pulled from the miner's lapel and the inlet drops into a pile of dust, a large mass gain on the filter would be registered and would trigger generation of a "Mass Offset" status code. MSHA uses a number of these status codes [MSHA 2019b] to help determine if a compliance sample should be voided.

Light-scattering Real-time Dust Monitor

In addition to the gravimetric samplers, a real-time dust sampler had been approved by MSHA for use in underground mines but was not certified by NIOSH for compliance sampling purposes. However, a number of electronic components in the original design are no longer available; therefore, new MSHA-approved units are not available at the time of publication. Previously approved units can still be used in underground coal mines. Also, Thermo is pursuing MSHA approval for the modified instrument with updated electronics [Gallagher 2021].

The personal DataRAM 1000 AN (pDR) [Thermo Fisher Scientific 2019c] is a passive sampler (Figure 2.4, left) that has dust-laden air enter a sensing chamber where a light beam passes through the dust. A sensor measures the amount of light scatter caused by the dust and relates this scatter to a relative dust concentration. This concentration is correlated to the time when the sample was measured and is stored in the internal data logger. The data logging averaging period is user-selected and ranges from one second to one hour. The sample data can then be downloaded to a computer for analysis.



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 2.4. pDR 1000AN sampler (left) and pDR operated with gravimetric samplers in an underground coal mine (right).

Unfortunately, the accuracy of the light-scattering monitors can be compromised by dust clouds with changing size distributions, different dust compositions, and/or water mist in the air. Consequently, when NIOSH uses pDR samplers, a field calibration is completed as recommended by the manufacturer [Thermo Scientific 2013]. Gravimetric samplers are operated adjacent to the pDR as shown in Figure 2.4, right. Individual pDR dust measurements are adjusted based on the ratio between the average gravimetric concentration and the average pDR concentration. For example, if the average gravimetric concentration was 1.2 mg/m^3 over a 6-hour measurement period and the pDR average concentration was 0.9 mg/m^3 for the same 6 hours, then all individual pDR measurements would be multiplied by $1.33 (1.2 \div 0.9)$.

Figure 2.5 illustrates a graph generated from data obtained with the pDR. Mobile sampling (this sampling technique is discussed later in the chapter) was used to collect the data on a producing longwall face. The time-related dust data can be analyzed for specific time intervals (e.g., head-to-tail and tail-to-head passes on the longwall), with average dust concentrations calculated for each of these intervals.

Relative dust concentration, mg/m³



Figure 2.5. Dust measurements obtained with the pDR near the shearer on a longwall face.

A benefit of using the pDR is that data for short-term dust events can be collected and analyzed when the data is downloaded. This capability is particularly useful when trying to quantify dust levels for events that last a relatively short period of time. Examples of short-term events of interest in an underground coal mine may be the dust exposure for shuttle car operators while being loaded by the continuous miner or roof bolter operators cleaning their dust boxes. These types of activities can last less than one minute, but by selecting an appropriate logging time such as one to two seconds, many data points can still be obtained. Short-term dust spikes occurring during these events would also be identified with this sampling frequency, as shown in Figure 2.5 where a spike reaches over 8 mg/m³.

Field-based Silica Analysis

Historically, the MSHA P-7 infrared analytical method has been used to quantify the respirable crystalline silica content of gravimetric samples collected at coal mining operations for compliance determination and continues to be used [MSHA 2018]. This method quantifies the alpha quartz in the sample, which is the most common of the crystalline silica polymorphs. After being received at the MSHA's Dust Division laboratory, a filter is removed from its sampling cassette and ashed in a low-temperature, radio frequency asher. This procedure removes the organic coal dust and filter material. The remaining material is redeposited onto a new filter for scanning with a Fourier transform infrared (FTIR) spectrometer to determine the quartz content. It can take one week or more from the time the dust sample is initially collected at a mine to

when the mine is provided with the silica results. If mining conditions present when the sample was collected have not changed, then silica overexposures could continue to occur during the interim until the mine is notified of the elevated silica levels.

To address this time delay in obtaining silica analysis results, NIOSH has developed a field-based method that utilizes a portable FTIR instrument to analyze gravimetric filters at the mine site with no sample preparation needed [Cauda et al. 2016; Pampena et al. 2019; NIOSH forthcoming]. It should be noted that this method is not intended to be used for compliance determination. Four commercially available FTIR instruments (Figure 2.6) were used in initial NIOSH testing, with all units performing satisfactorily [Ashley et al. 2020].



Photo by NIOSH

Figure 2.6. Portable FTIR units used in NIOSH testing: Thermo Fisher (top left), Perkin Elmer (top right), Bruker Optics (bottom right), and Agilent manufacturers (bottom left).

Initially, the field-based method was developed by utilizing samples collected with the nonregulated coal dust sampling cassette [Zefon International 2019b], which is not the tamper-proof cassette used for compliance sampling. The filter capsule was removed from its plastic cassette holder and inserted into a portable FTIR unit for analysis. NIOSH-developed software known as Field Analysis of Silica Tool (FAST) [NIOSH 2019a] takes the output from the FTIR instrument and calculates the quartz content in terms of mass concentration. In approximately three minutes, the quartz content is known. If elevated silica is present, mine personnel can use this knowledge to take action on the next shift in an effort to prevent additional silica overexposures.

To improve accuracy and facilitate filter handling, NIOSH worked with a filter manufacturer [Zefon International 2019c] to design a new four-piece cassette (Figure 2.7, left) for obtaining a gravimetric sample. By using this cassette, the dust deposition is more uniformly distributed

across the filter. This improves the accuracy of the silica analysis, since only the center of the filter is analyzed by the FTIR. Also, the filter remains encased within the two center sections of the cassette (Figure 2.7, center), and this entire section is placed in the FTIR analyzer (Figure 2.7, right). This significantly reduces handling of the filter—thus minimizing the potential for disturbing the deposited dust.

NIOSH has also designed specific filter cassette cradles for use in the portable FTIR instruments which align the cassette for analysis. A 3-D printer can be used to produce these cradles, and NIOSH has made the design files for 3-D printing available on a government website [NIH 2020]. Additional information on the hardware and software requirements for using this field-based respirable crystalline silica monitoring method is available on the NIOSH website [NIOSH 2019b].



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 2.7. Four-piece cassette (left) with filter contained within two center sections (center) and being loaded into an FTIR instrument cradle (right).

Because this method is non-destructive, the filter cassette can then be sent to a laboratory for traditional P-7 analysis for comparison to results obtained from the field-based method. Initial NIOSH research compared results from the portable FTIR and the MSHA P-7 method, as shown in Figure 2.8 [Miller et al. 2012]. The accuracy observed for these laboratory-generated samples provided the confidence to move forward with further development and testing of the field-based method for coal mines.

It should be noted that the array of minerals found in dust samples collected in metal and nonmetal mines adds complexity to the analysis and is still being researched by NIOSH. Also, it is worth noting again that the original goal was to develop a method that could be easily used by mine operators to evaluate trends in silica levels and determine the relative effectiveness of implemented control technologies. At this time, this method is not intended to be used for determining compliance with MSHA dust limits.



Figure 2.8. Comparison of results obtained with portable FTIR and P7 silica analysis techniques.

Sampling Strategies

To effectively control the respirable coal and silica dust exposure of mine workers, it is necessary to identify the sources of dust generation and quantify the amount of dust liberated by each of these sources. After the dust sources have been quantified, dust control technologies can then be applied that offer the greatest protection to the mine workers.

To quantify the amount of dust liberated by a source, dust sampling must be conducted in a manner that isolates the identified dust-generating source. This is achieved by placing dust samplers upwind and downwind of the source in question. The difference between these measurements is used to calculate the quantity of dust liberated by this source.

For example, in an underground coal mine working face, samplers can be placed in the immediate intake and return of the continuous miner to determine the amount of dust liberated by the miner while cutting and loading in the face. In this case, samplers are positioned upwind and downwind of the miner to sample the airborne dust levels throughout the cut. Figure 2.9, left, shows these sampling locations for a continuous miner while using exhausting ventilation in the face. Figure 2.9, right, shows a sampling package containing two gravimetric samplers and a pDR hung in the intake air to the miner.

If gravimetric samplers are used for this evaluation, it is necessary to ensure that sufficient mass is collected during sampling. As a result, it may be necessary to sample during multiple continuous miner cuts. In this case, the sampling pumps should be started when the continuous miner has been positioned in the face and begins cutting coal. After the first cut has been completed, the sampling pumps should be placed on hold to suspend sampling while the miner is repositioning into the next face. While on hold, the sampling pumps should be repositioned to the second cut in the same relative locations as for the first cut sampled. When the miner is ready to resume mining, the sampling pumps can be restarted.



Photo by NIOSH

Figure 2.9. Sampling locations used to isolate dust generated by a continuous miner (left) and sampling package positioned in intake air to the miner (right).

For a more mobile piece of equipment, such as a longwall shearer, a mobile sampling strategy must be used to isolate the dust generated by the equipment as it cuts coal. Two sampling personnel would be required to travel with the shearer as it mines across the longwall face, Figure 2.10. One person would be located upwind of the shearer while the second would be located downwind. These sampling personnel would maintain their respective distances from the shearer as it mines across the face. Figure 2.11, left, shows a NIOSH researcher wearing gravimetric sampling pumps and carrying a pDR as he travels with the shearer across the face. It should be noted that some mines prohibit personnel from going completely downwind of the shearer, so the downwind sampler may need to be positioned near the tailgate shearer operator or jacksetter.



Mobile sampling locations: U = upwind, D = downwind

Figure 2.10. Mobile sampling used to quantify dust generated by the shearer as it completes a tailgate-to-headgate cut across the longwall face.

As was discussed for continuous miner operations, stationary sampling packages can also be used on longwall faces to isolate and quantify dust sources, such as from the stageloader-crusher unit. Coal leaving the longwall face at the headgate passes through a crusher and is then carried by the stageloader to the section conveyor belt for transport out of the mine. The stageloader and crusher are connected and viewed as one potential dust source. For U.S. longwalls, the shields are numbered consecutively down the face with the number 1 shield located in the headgate entry. Figure 2.11, right, shows a sampling package hung at shield 10, which quantifies the amount of dust in the intake air coming onto the longwall face. Dust levels from similar sampling packages located in the intake and belt entry can be subtracted from dust levels at shield 10 to determine the amount of dust being generated by the stageloader-crusher unit.



Photos by NIOSH

Figure 2.11. NIOSH researcher conducting mobile sampling by tracking the shearer across the face while wearing gravimetric samplers and carrying a pDR (left) and a stationary sampling package hung on shield 10 (right).

If an operator is positioned on a mobile piece of equipment such as a shuttle car or scoop and the dust exposure within the operator's compartment is desired, dust sampling instrumentation can be placed inside the compartment. Light-scattering instruments in conjunction with gravimetric samplers for correction, as shown in Figure 2.12, can be used to identify different periods of exposure. However, to identify the different exposure periods, the dust data would need to be augmented with time study information to isolate the activities and location of the equipment during these activities.

As an example, to assess the dust exposure during the load-haul-dump cycle of the shuttle car, it would be necessary to position someone near the continuous miner to track when the car is being loaded and also at the feeder-breaker to track when the car is dumping. The tram times would be the difference in time between leaving the miner/feeder and arriving at the other location.



Photo by NIOSH

Figure 2.12. Sampling package hung in cab on shuttle car.

Figure 2.13 illustrates the dust levels NIOSH observed for one load-haul-dump cycle with a sampling package placed just inby the operator's cab, with a 2-second sampling interval selected for the pDR. Although loading behind the miner only lasted for 44 seconds, the short sampling interval allows for adequate data collection, as illustrated by the dust spikes occurring during loading.



pDR dust concentration, mg/m³



These sampling examples represent underground coal mines where a well-defined ventilation pattern is typically present. However, this is not always the case. For example, to quantify the amount of respirable dust generated by a drill at a surface mine, it would be necessary to place an array of samplers around the drill to account for dust liberated during changing wind directions. The dust concentrations from these samplers would be averaged to quantify dust liberation around the drill. It would also be necessary to place a background dust sampler far enough away from the drill, so that it is not impacted by drill dust, to monitor ambient dust levels approaching the drill. The dust levels from the ambient sample would be subtracted from the drill samples that have been averaged to determine the dust liberated by the drill. Figure 2.14, left, shows a schematic of sampling locations around a surface drill and a photo of a sampling stand positioned next to the drill table (right).



Photo by NIOSH

Figure 2.14. Sampling locations around a surface drill (left) and a gravimetric sampling package positioned near the drill table (right).

After identifying and quantifying the most significant dust sources, appropriate dust controls should be selected and implemented. To determine the impact of the added controls, sampling would once again be conducted. Typically, an A-B comparison would be needed to quantify the impact of added control technologies. The A-portion of the sampling would be conducted with the original operating conditions to establish baseline dust levels. The control technology of interest would then be installed, and the B-portion of the testing completed. To maximize the validity of the test results, both portions of the testing should be completed under similar operating conditions. The dust levels measured under each test condition would be compared to quantify the effectiveness of the installed control.

References for Chapter 2

79 Fed. Reg. 24814 [2014]. Mine Safety and Health Administration: Lowering miners' exposure to respirable coal mine dust, including continuous personal dust monitors; final rule. (To be codified at 30 CFR 70, 71, 72, 75, and 90.)

ACGIH [1994]. Threshold limit values for chemical substances and physical agents & biological exposure indices. Cincinnati, OH: American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists.

Ashley EL, Cauda EG, Chubb LG, Tuchman DP, Rubenstein EN [2020]. Performance comparison of four portable FTIR instruments for direct-on-filter measurement of respirable crystalline silica. Ann Work Exp Health *64*(5):536–546. https://doi.org/10.1093/annweh/wxaa031

Bartley DL, Chen CC, Song R, Fischbach TJ [1994]. Respirable aerosol sampler performance testing. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J *55*(11):1036–1046.

Cauda E, Chubb L, Miller A [2016]. Silica adds to respirable dust concerns. What if you could know the silica dust levels in a coal mine after every shift? Coal Age *121*(1):31–33.

CFR. Code of Federal Regulations. Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, Office of the Federal Register.

Gallagher R [2021]. E-mail message from Bob Gallagher, Product Line Manager, Thermo Fisher Scientific to Jay Colinet, NIOSH, February 2.

ISO [1995]. Air quality—particle size fraction definitions for health-related sampling. Geneva, Switzerland: International Organization for Standardization, ISO 7708:1995.

Kissell FN, Sacks HK [2002]. Inaccuracy of area sampling for measuring the dust exposure of mining machine operators in coal mines. Min Eng 54(2):33–39.

Miller AL, Drake PL, Murphy NC, Noll JD, Volkwein JC [2012]. Evaluating portable infrared spectrometers for measuring the silica content of coal dust. J Env Mon *14*(1):48–55.

MSHA [2018]. Infrared determination of quartz in respirable coal mine dust. U.S. Department of Labor, Mine Safety and Health Administration, Pittsburgh Safety and Health Technology Center, Method No. P-7.

MSHA [2019a]. Equipment approval & certification, Approval and Certification Center, Mine Safety and Health Administration.

https://www.msha.gov/support-resources/equipment-approval-certification

MSHA [2019b]. CPDM status codes resulting in MSHA system voiding respirable dust samples. <u>https://www.msha.gov/sites/default/files/News%20Info/CPDM-status-code-voids-</u> <u>21April2016.pdf</u>

NIH [2020]. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, NIH 3D print exchange. Components for the analysis of dust sampling cassettes with portable FTIR analyzers, Model ID 3DPX-013209. <u>https://3dprint.nih.gov/discover/3dpx-013209</u>

NIOSH [1995]. Criteria for a recommended standard. Occupational exposure tor respirable coal mine dust. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No.95-106.

NIOSH [2003]. NIOSH manual of analytical methods (NMAM®), 4th ed., 3rd supplement. Schlecht PC, O'Connor PF, eds. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2003–154.

NIOSH [2006]. Laboratory and field performance of a continuously measuring personal respirable dust monitor. By Volkwein JC, Vinson RP, Page SJ, McWilliams LJ, Joy GJ, Mischler SE, Tuchman DP. Pittsburgh, PA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH) Publication No. 2006-145, RI 9669.

NIOSH [2019a]. FAST–Field analysis of silica tool. https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/mining/works/coversheet2056.html

NIOSH [2019b]. Hardware and software requirements for field-based respirable crystalline silica monitoring. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/mining/content/HandwareandSoftwareforFAST.html</u>

NIOSH [forthcoming]. Direct-on-filter analysis for respirable crystalline silica using a portable FTIR instrument. By Chubb LG, Cauda EG. Pittsburgh, PA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health, DHHS (NIOSH).

Page SJ, Volkwein JC, Vinson RP, Joy GJ, Mischler SE, Tuchman DP, McWilliams LJ [2008]. Equivalency of a personal dust monitor to the current United States coal mine respirable dust sampler. J Env Mon *10*(1):96–101.

Pampena JD, Cauda EG, Chubb LG, Meadows JJ [2019]. Use of the field-based silica monitoring technique in a coal mine: a case study. Mining, Met Expl J, DOI:https://doi.org/10.1007/s42461-019-00161-0

Parobeck PS, Tomb TF [2000]. MSHA's programs to quantify the crystalline silica content of respirable mine dust samples. SME preprint 00-159. Littleton, CO: Society for Mining, Metallurgy, and Exploration, Inc.

Sansone EB, Bell W, Buchino J [1973]. Penetration characteristics of the 10 mm nylon cyclone. Pittsburgh, PA: University of Pittsburgh, Department of the Interior, U.S. Bureau of Mines grant no. G 011 0124.

Thermo Scientific [2013]. Model pDR-1000AN/1200 instruction manual. Franklin, MA: Thermo Fisher Scientific, pp. 35–36.

https://assets.thermofisher.com/TFS-Assets/LSG/manuals/EPM-manual-PDR1000an.pdf

Thermo Fisher Scientific [2019a]. PDM3700 personal dust monitor. https://www.thermofisher.com/order/catalog/product/PDM3700#/PDM3700

Thermo Fisher Scientific [2019b]. Operator's manual for PDM3700 personal dust monitor. https://assets.thermofisher.com/TFS-Assets/LSG/manuals/EPM-manual-PDM3700.pdf

USBM [1970]. Evaluation of the penetration characteristics of a horizontal plate elutriator and of a 10-mm nylon cyclone elutriator. By Tomb TF, Raymond LD. Pittsburgh, PA: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, Report of Investigations 7367.

USBM [1973]. Comparison of respirable dust concentrations measured with MRE and modified personal gravimetric sampling equipment. By Tomb TF, Treaftis HN, Mundell RL, Parobeck PS. Pittsburgh, PA: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, Report of Investigations 7772.

Zefon International [2019a]. Coal mine dust sampling system. https://www.zefon.com/Content/Products/SamplingMedia/Coal-Mine-Equipment.pdf

Zefon International [2019b]. Cassette assembly, non-regulated. https://www.zefon.com/cassette-assembly-non-regulated

Zefon International [2019c]. Zefon EoS (End of Shift) silica cassette. https://www.zefon.com/cassette-37mm-4pc-50%C2%B5m-pvc-pre-cf-ftir-10bx

CHAPTER 3: CONTROLLING RESPIRABLE DUST ON LONGWALL MINING SECTIONS

Longwall mining has the highest productivity of underground coal mining methods in the U.S. In 2018, longwall mines produced an average of 5.41 tons per employee hour, while continuous mining operations averaged 3.04 tons per employee hour [EIA 2019]. From 2006 through 2018, longwall mines accounted for an average of 54% of U.S. underground coal production, with an average of 174.4 million tons per year [EIA 2020]. In 2018, 12 longwalls produced over six million tons per face [Fiscor 2019]. Unfortunately, greater coal extraction can lead to higher levels of respirable dust generation, creating the need for more effective control technologies.

Historically, shearer operator and jacksetter occupations have the highest dust exposure of underground coal mining occupations. Mine Safety and Health Administration (MSHA) inspector sampling data from 2010 through 2019 was downloaded from MSHA's website [MSHA 2020a] and analyzed on a yearly basis for occupations located at the longwall and continuous miner production faces. Figure 3.1 shows the average respirable dust concentrations for each of these occupations and indicates that the tailgate shearer operator and jacksetter occupations continue to have higher respirable dust exposures than those found on continuous miner faces. In 2019, the average exposure for the two longwall occupations was over 0.3 milligrams per cubic meter of air (mg/m³) higher than the average of the three continuous miner occupations.



Average respirable dust concentration, mg/m³

Figure 3.1. Average respirable dust concentrations calculated from samples collected by MSHA inspectors from 2010 through 2019.

The average dust levels in Figure 3.1 also show a general downward trend, particularly after 2016 for four of the five occupations. This data follows the industry-wide downward trend in dust levels that were previously reported by NIOSH [Doney et al. 2019]. In 2016, the respirable dust standard was lowered to 1.5 mg/m³, and underground mine operators were required to use a continuous personal dust monitor (CPDM) for compliance sampling as final changes included in the 2014 MSHA dust rule [79 Fed. Reg.¹³ 24814 (2014)]. It appears that the changes to the respirable dust sampling regulations and mine operators' responses to these changes are reducing the exposure of underground coal mine workers.

Quartz dust sampling results for 2000 through 2020 for the tailgate shearer and jacksetter occupations were downloaded from the MSHA website [MSHA 2020b] and analyzed. Data was omitted for the transition period in sampling regulations beginning on August 1, 2014, when the initial parts of the 2014 MSHA dust rule were implemented until the last change on August 1, 2016, when the reduced dust standard was implemented. Figure 3.2 summarizes these sampling results and shows the percentage of samples that contained greater than 5% quartz, which was the historic criteria for enforcing a reduced dust standard. The jacksetter had a higher percentage of samples exceeding 5% quartz than the tailgate shearer operator until after the 2014 dust rule was fully enacted, when they are nearly equal. Although a substantial percentage of these samples exceeded 5% quartz, data presented in Chapter 4 shows that even higher percentages of samples for continuous miner and roof bolter operators contained more than 5% quartz.



Samples containing greater than 5% quartz, %

Figure 3.2. Percentage of MSHA inspector samples analyzed for quartz for the tailgate shearer operator and jacksetter that exceeded 5% quartz.

¹³ Federal Register. See Fed. Reg. in references.

Longwall workers can be exposed to harmful respirable dust from multiple dust generation sources, including the intake entry, belt entry, stageloader-crusher, shearer, and shield advance. This chapter discusses dust control technologies that are available to reduce dust liberated from each of these sources. Emerging controls that have the potential to provide additional dust reductions but currently not in use will also be discussed at the end of the chapter.

Primary Dust Controls

All underground mining operations utilize ventilating air and water sprays as primary methods for controlling respirable dust generation and worker exposures. Each of these control methods reduces mine workers' dust exposure through several different means. Proper application of each of these controls will optimize the opportunity for controlling respirable dust.

Ventilation

Ventilating air is supplied throughout underground mines to dilute airborne contaminants such as dust, methane, and diesel exhaust to safe levels and to move these contaminants away from mine workers. The quantity and velocity of air supplied may be the most critical component of controlling mine worker exposure to these airborne contaminants. Therefore, underground coal mine regulations [30 CFR 75.325¹⁴] require minimum quantities of air at specific locations for each type of mining. Also, mine operators are required to develop a ventilation plan for each working section or mechanized mining unit (MMU) and to submit this plan for approval to the MSHA district manager before mining can begin production on that MMU. This plan will specify the minimum quantity of air that will be supplied to the MMU, and this minimum quantity must be maintained at all times. Typically, the minimum quantities specified in these plans will exceed the minimums specified in the CFR.

For a given volume of dust generated by any source, increasing the quantity of ventilating air will lead to greater dilution of the dust and lower the concentration to which workers are potentially exposed. In addition, the velocity of the ventilating air dictates the speed at which dust is moved away from workers and into the return. Higher velocities will minimize the time that dust remains in the vicinity of workers. Consequently, air quantity and air velocity are both important factors in controlling the respirable dust exposure of mine workers.

For longwall faces in the U.S., intake air is directed from the headgate-to-tailgate. This allows workers in the headgate entry and the headgate shearer operator to be upwind of the dust being generated by the shearer, which has historically been the largest source of dust generation on longwalls [Colinet et al. 1997; Rider and Colinet 2011].

Water Sprays

Water sprays can help control the dust exposure of mine workers through three different methods: suppression, airborne dust capture, and redirection.

• For *suppression*, water is applied at the point of dust generation (e.g., cutting bits, conveyor transfer points, crushers) to wet the coal so respirable particles adhere to one

¹⁴ Code of Federal Regulations. See CFR in references.

another or larger particles. The goal is to keep the respirable dust that was generated from getting entrained by the ventilating air.

- For *airborne dust capture*, water spray droplets attempt to impact and agglomerate with dust particles in order to increase the mass of the particles so that they settle out of the airstream. As shown in Figure 3.3, water droplets that are closer in size to the dust particle are more likely to impact the dust particle, as opposed to the particle following the airstreams around the droplet.
- For *redirection*, all water sprays induce airflow movement to some degree with their spray pattern. If properly located, sprays can then be used to help direct airborne dust away from the breathing zone of mine workers.



Figure 3.3. Effect of water droplet size on particle impingement (adapted from Schowengerdt and Brown [1976]).

The type of nozzle, operating parameters, and nozzle location and orientation are critical components in determining the relative success of each spray application, depending on the method of dust control desired. A general description of nozzle types typically available for use in mining are provided here, with specific information related to spray implementation for different dust sources provided throughout this handbook. The unique code for this document is 298608

Hollow Cone Spray

Hollow cone spray nozzles (Figure 3.4, left) produce a circular, outer-ring spray pattern as shown in Figure 3.4, right. When compared at the same flow rate to the other nozzles discussed below, hollow cone sprays typically produce droplets that are smaller in size. Past research has shown that smaller and faster moving droplets increase the capture of airborne respirable dust [Pollock and Organiscak 2007]. In addition, hollow cone nozzles induce more airflow movement